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DATES FOR YOUR DIARY CORRESPONDENTS

JUNE Badgworth Debra Anderson

Jun 2 10am-12noon Wedmore Carers Group – Informal 
environment for tea & Support Bagley Church, Wedmore 
BS28 4TG

Biddisham Claire Talbot

Compton Bishop 
& Cross

Situation Vacant

Jun 2 7.30pm – Loxton Village Hall – Drinks evening Loxton & Christon Philip Davies (07881630629)

Jun 3 10am St Andrews Church in Compton Bishop. 
Churchyard Working Day Cake to die for! Bring tools.

Weare Hilary Hugh
(hdhugh@btinternet.com)

Jun 3- 
Jun 4

2-5.30pm Open Gardens - Badgworth Court Barn, 
Notting Hill Way, BS26 2NQ.  Entry £5 (children free)

Distribution Pat Northmore (07788671194 )

Jun 5 7.45pm Orchard Cottage. St Andrews Church 
Committee (all residents welcome. Ring 07711197529)

Editing & Printing Bob Foster (07411720077)
rmfoster10@yahoo.co.uk

Jun 5 12.30pm Loxton Village Hall – Village Lunch Cover Photo Ruth Orriss

Jun 8 10am-12noon Cross Memorial Hall Coffee Morning F  rom the Editor:     Again a wealth of material 
was sent to me within the submissions 
window. This allowed me to send out a viable 
First Edition promptly. Next edition 
submissions emails between 13th & 16th Jul 
to rmfoster10@yahoo.co.uk. Thank you.

New Contact Treasurer - Peggy Farley has 
given many years of service to our magazine, but 
unfortunately she is no longer able to be treasurer
of CONTACT. If you are interested in taking on 
this important position then please apply to the e-
mail address: crookpeakparish@hotmail.co.uk',

Finances of Crook Peak Parish 2022 (ilustration)

FOR LARGER TEXT VERSION OF THIS 
FINANCE GRAPHIC VISIT 
www.crookpeakparish.co.uk

Jun 18 9.30am-11am – Loxton Village Hall – Village Breakfast

Jun 30 10.30am-12noon Weare Church Room - Crook Peak  
Parish coffee morning + book swap

JULY

Jul 1 9am-1pm Axbridge Farmers’ Market

Jul 1 Family horse racing evening at St.Andrew’s Farm

Jul 3 12.30pm Loxton Village Hall – Village Lunch
7pm – Loxton Village Hall – Parish Council Meeting

Jul 4 7.30pm – 8.45pm Crooklands in Cross - New Parish 
Homegroup (Meet informally with friends at Pete & 
Jane’s 732845

Jul 7 10am-12noon Wedmore Carers Group – Informal 
environment for tea & Support Bagley Church, Wedmore 
BS28 4TG

Jul 7 7.30pm – Loxton Village Hall – Drinks evening

Jul 9 3pm Afternoon Tea with the Baroness Bolsover, 
Homefield Cottage, Upper Weare. To restart Crook Peak 
Women’s Fellowship.  RSVP is essential.  Tel 01934 
733281 Email womensfellowship.cp@gmail.com

Jul 9 Final day for Loxton Scarecrow trail entries

Jul 13 10am-12noon Cross Memorial Hall - Coffee Morning (all 
welcome)

Jul 16 9.30am-11am – Loxton Village Hall – Village Breakfast 
and scarecrow trail launch

Jun 28 10.30am-12noon Weare Church Room - Crook Peak  
Parish coffee morning + book swap

NEW Mid-week House Group We are looking at restarting a 
regular mid-week meeting for Bible study, discussion, and 
prayer. If you are interested, ring 01934 732845 or email 
pete@crooklands.net.
NEW Women's Fellowship We are looking at restarting this 
regular meeting. If you are interested in coming or helping 
please ring 01934 733281 or email 
sleepingearwig.rj@gmail.com
NEW Mid-week Morning & Evening Prayer Online
Gary Orriss is planning to start these on Zoom or face to face, 
possibly on a Wednesday. If you are interested in joining him, please
phone 01934 733281 or email crookpeak6in1@gmail.com

mailto:womensfellowship.cp@gmail.com
mailto:crookpeakparish@hotmail.co.uk


Page 1
From: crookpeakparish@hotmail.co.uk

Dear All
What a wonderful weekend we had celebrating the coronation of King Charles III. Ruth and I 
were privileged to be able to share in almost every celebration in the communities of Crook 
Peak Parish. Each was unique reflecting the character of the people and communities who were 
celebrating. In all there was laughter, conversation and joy shared across the generations, plus a 
lot of food and drink. The hope a new era brings was very evident everywhere we went. A fresh
start is something that many seek in life. Whether it is moving to a new community to enjoy a 
different lifestyle, as some I talked to have recently done, or simply a change of direction in life 
as I have personally experienced. A fresh start is something that is always on offer from Jesus. 
A new perspective on life, a hope that is always present. In church we are experiencing a fresh 
start, a new perspective on our life together. We have discovered a new way of sharing the joy 
of being part of our church family in a new service, an Agape Meal. This is explained in more 
detail elsewhere in this issue of CONTACT. However the best way of finding out what it entails
is to join us. You are all most welcome and we look forward to sharing with you. More fresh 
starts take the form of, a Parish What’s App group for church news, Women’s Fellowship and a 
Home group. See the Diary for when and where.
God Bless Gary Orriss (Lay Minister)

RISEN  ASCENDED  GLORIFIED
Just before Jesus was taken up to Heaven he said
“Therefore go and make disciples of all nations, baptising them in the name of the Father and of the
Son and of the Holy Spirit, and teaching them to obey everything I have commanded you. And surely

I am with you always, to the very end of the age.” Matt 28, vv18-20

“And I will ask the Father and He will give you another Counsellor to help you and be with you for
ever....I will not leave you comfortless; I will come to you.” John 14 vv 16-18

The same Jesus who taught, healed, and delivered, who was crucified and is now risen, is with us 24/7 for the rest of our 
lives. He is here to strengthen us and comfort us in our walk with Him, as well as empower us as we seek to carry out His 
great commission. (Taken from 40 Days with Jesus, by Dave Smith of Kingsgate Community Church.)

New WhatsApp Group for Crook Peak Church  The Church has a brand-new WhatsApp Group.  It will 
carry news related to the activities of Crook Peak United Parish, the PCC, Church Committees, the 
congregation, and associated groups. It will advertise services, social events, and meetings and urgent 
information. To join the group, pick up a Joining Form in your village Church, download one from 
www.crookpeakparish.org.uk/whatsApp  or email crookpeak6in1@gmail.com. Previously notifications were 
sent out from the Crook Peak App, but this will be discontinued in July 2023.

WEARE EDUCATIONAL FOUNDATION - a small charity established for the benefit of young people in  the parish 
of Weare. Grant applications should be made to The Trustees, C/O Paul Wattam, Henmore Lane, Weare BS26 2LB

Crook Peak Parish Community Car Scheme  Need help with transport to attend a medical appointment? Call 07572 336605. 
Leave a message as early as possible with details & phone number.

mailto:crookpeak6in1@gmail.com
mailto:crookpeakparish@hotmail.co.uk


Page 2

Features & Letters
Church Services Explained (Part 6) Agape Meal by Ruth Orriss
What is it? - It is a Lay-led non-communion service in which we share bread and wine and other food. You 
will be very welcome and completely included, whether you have been baptised or confirmed or neither. We 
follow a simple sheet, have readings from the Bible, say prayers and listen to a short talk.
When is it?  At 9am, in Weare Church on the 1st Sunday of each month. Usually, no singing and we stay 
seated around a table. It usually lasts about 30 minutes. At 10am, is a new time and only intermittent for now.
More like a normal service with singing, for which we usually stand. It will last around an hour.
Why go to this service? An anonymous attender says. ‘The 9am is early in the day and the quietness helps 
me to focus on the day ahead. The sharing of bread reminds me that we are one family and that the Church 
Family supports me when I need help. The 10am feels like a normal service without the feeling that I might 
not belong’. What do I need to do if I want to attend?  Just come into the church just before 9am or 10am 
and take your seat. You will be given a service sheet in your seat. If you would like someone to pick you up 
or meet you outside, please ring 01934 733281. ‘

Open Gardens - Badgworth Court Barn, Notting Hill Way, BS26 2NQ.  Saturday
3rd and Sunday 4th June, 2-5.30pm, entry £5, children free .. Trish and Jeremy 
Gibson    @theoldbarngardeners Last year The National Garden Scheme raised its 
highest amount ever for all the really important nursing charities it supports, and that 
was just a year after the grip of lockdown!  And if you came to our inaugural garden 
opening here at Badgworth Court Barn, you contributed in no small way towards that 
sum, with your wonderful patronage and friendship. We also hope too that you had a 
little excitement at seeing a new garden open for the scheme, but if you missed it, this 
coming first weekend in June is your chance to catch up.

No garden stands still, and in the meantime we've been busy putting in new design 
ideas and trying to make the business of garden visiting a bountiful and stimulating 
experience. We suddenly realised a few weeks ago - head gardener Trish and I - that 
this will be our tenth year of opening various different gardens, the last being the Old 
Vicarage in Weare, and we keep wondering just when we'll put down our trowels. 
Somehow though each year the excitement and potential grips us again, and so here 
we are, ready for another big weekend.

So do please come in and see us, meet old friends and have a really absorbing time, 
and of course as ever, Trish will be more than happy to answer any gardening queries 
you may have, and there will also be a plant stall with all sorts of horticultural 
surprises. And perhaps the most important things that so many people enjoy coming 
for are some of the lovely teas and cakes, conjured up, as last year, by Sarah and her 
team on behalf of Western Hospicecare.

We're so lucky to have them, and can't wait to see what tempting goodies they come up with this time!
There's parking in the field beside the house up here on Notting Hill Way - just follow the signs, and we're 
very happy for you to bring well behaved dogs in on leads - so much better than having to leave them in the 
car. Most of the ground around the house is pretty level for those with difficulty walking, and there are plenty
of chairs and benches to rest awhile upon. So here's hoping to see you at Badgworth Court Barn, Notting Hill 
Way, BS26 2NQ.  Saturday 3rd and Sunday 4th June, 2-5.30pm, entry £5, children free .. Trish and Jeremy 
Gibson    @theoldbarngardeners

‘Friends Of Weare Church’ Wine Tasting Evening – March 2023
Steve Mercer writes .. Following a delay of nearly three years, caused by the pandemic, the Friends of Weare 
Church were finally able to hold our Wine Tasting evening at the Memorial Hall on Saturday 18 March. It 
was great to see a full house, as 80 people were expertly led through the evening by Matthew Hemming, a 
Master of Wine and resident of our village. I’m delighted to say that we have received very positive 
feedback, and I can report that the evening raised over £830 for our funds. My thanks to Matthew and 
members of the committee for organising the event and to all those who came along to support us.  If you are 
interested in joining the Friends,  for details look on the “Village Matters” drop-down page of the Weare 
Parish website - weareparishcouncil.org.uk  or send an email to FOWCmembershipsecretary@hotmail.com
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News from the Villages
Biddisham

Claire Talbot writes… The village celebrated the King and 
Queen’s coronation with the bells being rung on Saturday 
morning and an afternoon gathering at the village hall. On 
Sunday afternoon we had tea and cakes at the Church. The 
weather was super and so villagers sat outside enjoying the 
sunshine and catching up on village news.  Ruth Orris was 
the winner of the best crown competition. Thank you 
everyone for decorating the church, making all the 
wonderful cakes and for all your donations totalling £50.10.

Our alter hanging project is underway with beautiful designs
from Serina and George Hatton. If you would like to get 
involved in transforming the pictures onto fabric please let 
me know. Our next meeting is at the church on 25th May at 
3pm; if you cannot make this day and time and you would 
like to join in, just contact Claire.

Once again the year is zooming along and this month it will 
be St John the Baptist day again. There will be a 10am 
service at the Church to celebrate our Church’s special day. 
Please check the exact date on the back of the Contact 
magazine. Gift day envelopes will drop through your door 
and this year I have a special appeal to all villagers.

Please keep our Church bells ringing. In April the bells were
checked out for safety and we found they are in need of 
urgent repair. We can now only ring 3 of the 4 bells. All 4 
bells need new fittings and rehanging to make them safe to 
ring.  Richard Purdue from Exeter founded Biddisham bells 
in the early 1600’s. They are a special peel of 4 bells – the 
only set Richard made. The rest of his works were single 
bells of which bell 11 in Exeter Cathedral are one of them. 
From now on we are limited to ringing 3 bells for special 
services and occasions like weddings.  There can only be a 
ding, dong, ding: not a ding, dong, dong, ding.We need to 
raise over £10,000 for their repair.  And so any donations 
this gift day will go towards repairing the bells. Please dig 
deep into your pockets to keep hearing the bells and for the 
bells to continue to ring for the next 500 years. Claire – 
Churchwarden

Weare
Hilary Hugh Writes… Thank you to everyone who made the
Coronation celebrations so enjoyable for everyone who 
came along. Thank you also for the donations from families 
and from the Parish Council towards the costs. The most 
delicious teas began at 3pm and the dancing continued into 
the night. The children’s games were enjoyed, as usual, by 
the children and the adults and it really was a joy to see the 
children’s smiles as they were each given a medal to 
commemorate the occasion.

Weare (cont)
The church looked beautiful for the Coronation Service and a 
special mention must go to the Scouts who looked so smart and
proud in their uniforms and to Debra Anderson and the Crook 
Peak Special Choir whose singing matched the splendour of the
occasion. It was a truly memorable day.

A warm welcome is extended to Emily and Simon Young and 
their two children who have moved into Henmore Lane. We 
hope you will be very happy living in the village.

A reminder that the Parish Council Website can be found at 
https://www.weareparishcouncil.org.uk  This is the place to 
find notice of meetings, agendas, minutes, links to planning 
applications, etc., in Lower Weare, Weare, Alston Sutton and 
Brinscombe. Other pages have been included for the Memorial 
Hall, Neighbourhood Watch, the Church and some village 
history. To advertise local events, find links to other sites, etc., 
please email weareparishcouncil@hotmail.com. Coffee 
mornings in the Church Room continue on the last Friday of 
every month between 10am and 12 noon. Do pop along if you 
are free.

Cross & Compton Bishop
Ruth Orriss Writes…
Coronation     Celebration  s - Cross and Compton Bishop did 
their bit to celebrate the great day. We had 2 events and over
80 people at each event. On Saturday the 6th,  St Alfred’s 
Concert Band entertained us in the Quarry in Cross, with a 
range of delightful tunes, including of course the National 
Anthem. The rain held off and picnics were shared and 
enjoyed. Our new public address system was tried out and 
this will be a great asset for future events. In Compton 
Bishop on Sunday the 7th, it was a time for families and fun 
with Nutty Noah, welly wanging and races, full sunshine, 
and more great food. Well done to everyone who 
contributed to these truly memorable events.

Caring for St Andrew's Church Compton Bishop
There will be a Churchyard Working Day on Saturday the 
3rd of June from 10am, at St Andrews Church in Compton 
Bishop. Come along for an hour or 2 to help keep this 
community green space looking beautiful for all. The view 
is great, the company amazing and the cake to die for! 
Whether you want to wield a chainsaw or just a trowel, there
will be a job for you. Please bring any tools you think would
be useful and stay as long as you want to. You are also very 
welcome to come along to the St Andrews Church 
Committee. This group helps the Churchwardens to take 
care of our beautiful church and churchyard. The meetings 
are open to all residents, whether you want to volunteer to 
help or just come and find out what’s going on. The next 
meeting is on the 5th of June at 7.45pm at Orchard Cottage, 
just along from the church. For more information on either 
of these or for any questions about the church please ring 
07711197529

mailto:weareparishcouncil@hotmail.com
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News from the Villages (Cont)
Badgworth

Debra Anderson writes…The bells of St Congar's were rung 
on Saturday 06 May for the Coronation of King Charles III. A 
dedicated band of local ringers went around the parish and 
beyond to ring as many of our bells as possible, beginning at 
Axbridge, then Biddisham; breaking for a substantial lunch at 
the New Inn, Cross, and then to Weare, Badgworth, Compton 
Bishop, Loxton, Christon, and finally on to Uphill. A 
marathon effort but very well worth it! Many thanks, yet 
again, to John Dunstone for organising the tour (known as a 
'tower grab'!) and ringing as well.

Plea for new Ringers - We still have only two novice ringers 
from Badgworth to ring our bells, which means that we rely 
entirely on the good will of local ringers to come to our tower 
to ring with us. They have been supporting us now for 21 
months and we are beginning to struggle to get enough ringers 
to Badgworth to keep our regular ringing practices going. Our 
open tower days have been very popular with many people 
keen to give ringing a try – which is great. Now we need a few
more learners, if we are to make a Badgworth band of our own
one day and stop relying on others to keep us going. You can 
find out more about ringing church bells from Robert 
Anderson on 01934 732537 / 07774 286676

Crook Peak Special Choir - The choir have been kept very 
busy in April and May. Over Easter they sang at Christon on 
Good Friday and Easter Sunday when the church was full. On 
23 April the choir were joined by singers from Mark and Stone
Allerton for a special joint service at St Congar's to 
commemorate four Elizabethan chalices dated 1573, from the 
villages of Badgworth, Mark, Stone Allerton and Weare. The 
Reverend Richard Neill, Area Dean, and our lay minister Gary
Orriss lead a full church of 92 people in a service which was 
fascinating and uplifting. After the service, Elizabethan-style 
church-ales added to the celebratory atmosphere, and the 
Elizabethan Consort of period recorders, from Axbridge, 
played Elizabethan dance music. It was a very joyful occasion.
The choir's busy schedule was brought to a climatic close with 
a coronation service at Weare, the day after the King's 
coronation. Nothing contemplative or reflective about the 
music on this day – just a blast of the most joyous and 
optimistic choral songs! Congratulations to the choir, who 
have worked so hard, learning lots of gorgeous and 
challenging music and giving up their Monday evenings to 
attend practices. If you have heard us sing and would like to 
join in – who wouldn't! - please contact Debra Anderson on 
01934 732537 / 07881 955804

Badgworth (cont)
Badgworth Brewhouse -  Graham and Louise Catley from 
Home Farm held the opening weekend of their new tap room
on 13-14 May. 60-70 villagers strolled along to enjoy a 
selection of Badgworth Brewery's draft beer in the company 
of neighbours and friends. At present, the tap room is open 
to locals each weekend.

Loxton & Christon
Philip Davies writes…Congratulations to the Coronation 
Committee who organised a series of excellent fun events 
over the special holiday weekend. Thanks are also due to all 
those who gave    their time to help make the events a great 
success. The Coronation evening function at St.Andrew’s 
Farm was particularly well supported.

It was with considerable sadness that we learnt of Jane Jay’s 
decision to stand down as church warden at St.Andrew’s 
Church. Jane has worked incredibly hard to keep the church 
in focus during her time in office. Her commitment and 
enthusiasm has been outstanding. She has overseen many 
successful church events including displays marking royal 
events and the placing of a time capsule in the reconstructed 
church wall. She has also learnt to ring the bells which has 
been no easy task. Thank you Jane for all you have done.

The village hall committee continues to be very active. Their
makeover of the hall with a large corner sofa, refurbished 
seats and small tables with cloths and lamps has made drinks
evenings a more relaxing and sociable occasion. Drinks 
evenings take place on the first Friday of every month and 
breakfasts on third Sundays.

This year’s    annual scarecrow competition will have the 
theme “Pirates of the Caribbean” Entry forms are available 
from the Community Hub and must be posted through the 
village hall letter box by July 9th. On line enter at 
secretaryloxtonVH@gmail.com Trail maps £1 will be 
available from The Hub from July 16th. A new family horse 
racing evening will be taking place on Saturday, July 1st at  
St Andrew’s Farm. This will be a really fun evening with all 
the family able to take part. The Community Hub now has a 
community bus which will be available to all residents in 
BS26. I was pleased to attend a fantastic afternoon at Dame 
Joanna Lumley’s house in London along with fellow trustees
of the Frankie Howerd OBE Trust when she received the 
keys to the bus from bosses of The National Grid and 
National Lottery Community Fund. Leaflets giving 
information about the bus will be distributed to all BS26 
residents over the coming month. From June The Hub will 
be open every day from 9.30am to 4.30pm although cooked 
meals will not be available on Mondays and Tuesdays.
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ROTAS FOR CLEANING & FLOWERS
Badgworth Biddisham Compton Bishop Christon Loxton Weare

2022 Flowers & 
Dusting

Brass Flowers Cleaning 
& Brass

Flowers Cleaning Brass Flowers, 
Cleaning & 
Brass

Flowers, 
Cleaning &
Brass

Flowers & 
Brass

Cleaning

2 Jun D Rogers L Borscz M Jordan Various J Freedman H Hugh

9 Jun “ “ Volunteers K Vaux G Willis

16 Jun “ “ J Stucbery P Warner &
S Williams

“ “ “

23 Jun “ “ “ B Channon J Wattam

30 Jun “ “ B Kuipers R Veal & S
Broadbent

“ “ “

7 Jul F Doohan S Steel “ A Le Prevost A Le Prevost

14 Jul “ “ P Warner J Crawley &
A Brockway

“ “ “

21 Jul “ “ “ L Taylor S Mellhuish

28 Jul “ “ S Thorne “ “ A Yates

Aug “ J Stitch S Petifer
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